MINUTES FOR ONE (1) PUBLIC HEARING

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 2016 AT 7:30 PM

AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the February 16, 2016 meeting of the Plannng and Zoning Board at 7:34 p.m.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead, (Vice Chair); Scott Marlow, Carl S. Moore, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish, Anthony Sutton, Chairman.    

STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
C.
1.
8-24 APPROVAL -  Lease for Space at Fannie Beach Neighborhood Center, 





16 Dixon Street, Milford CT.



Mr. Lutz:  Asked if the availability of this lease was advertised to get the highest bid.



Mr. Sulkis:  No.  Explained the Board’s role in either approving or disapproving of an item that comes before it under CGS 8-24, which then goes to the Board of Aldermen for its review.  


Mr. Lutz:  Inquired on what basis is the Board approving or not approving this lease?



Mr. Sulkis:  There is a lease before the Board for a City-owned property that they want to lease out to a daycare.  If the Board likes the lease and the use, then it can be voted for approval.  If there are questions about it or if some of the members do not like it, they can vote against it.


Motion:  By Mr. Quish for approval under CGS 8-24 of the proposed lease.


Second:  By Mr. Nichol


Discussion:  Mr. Quish attempted to clarify with Mr. Sulkis the Board’s approval of the lease.


Vote:  Nine members voted in favor of approval.  Mr. Lutz voted against approval.


Motion:  Passed.
D.
NEW BUSINESS
2.
28 PEARL STREET  (ZONE R-5) – Petition of Cypress Builders for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 22, Block 460, Parcels 10 and 11, of which Jonathan Pedro is the owner.


Jesse Rohleder, Cypress Construction, LLC, 26 Gillette Street, Milford, CT  06460

Mr. Grant:  Questioned Part II of the CAM report regarding no construction materials will be stored on the site.  What materials are being referred to?

Mr. Rohleder:  Driving piles.  Won’t be excavating anything out.

Mr. Grant:  Noted this application is under the Coastal Site Plan Review section of the Regulations, which is Sec.  5.12.  In Sec. 7.1, the Regulations call out for a Site Plan Review.  If the Board is just doing  just a Coastal Site Plan Review tonight, then the applicant will have to come back for a Site Plan Review to the Board.   He questioned the Board as to whether it would consider the Coastal Site Plan the same as a Site Plan?  If so, then this application is incomplete because construction drawings were not received.  

Mr. Sulkis:  The Connecticut General Statues are reviewed.  There are site plan reviews and he believes the Coastal Site Plan review is a type of Site Plan Review.  He can see Mr. Grant’s point.  


Mr. Grant:  Does the Board want to say that what is submitted tonight is to cover both?  When someone comes in for a Coastal Site Plan Review should he meet the regulations under Sec. 7.1 for the Site Plan information, or keep it as two separate times that the applicant has to come back for this type of presentation. 

Chairman Sutton:  Asked Staff how has this situation been handled in the past?

Mr. Sulkis:  Traditionally it was a Site Plan Review which asks for more information than just the Coastal Site Plan Review and basically the information in both sections were done as one.  


Mr. Rohleder:  He was under the impression this was the material he was asked to submit.  


Mr. Quish:  Asked Mr. grant what additional information would be required to 
meet compliance with the CAM and Site Plan Review.

Mr. Grant:  Under a regular site plan, the building drawings have to be submitted.  One question he had was what type of foundation was going to be used so he could determine what the construction materials were.  The applicant said they were driving piles which answered part of the question as to why nothing would be stored on the site.  If he had drawings ahead of time, he would have known that.  
Mr. Rohleder:  Stated he had 12 sets of construction plans if the Board wanted to review them at this time.  He had been told they were not needed as they were meant for the building permit.
Mr. Grant:  Stated his question to the Board was whether they wanted to consider this as traditionally done in the past; that they both serve the same purpose at a review such as this, or have the applicant come back twice.
Chairman Sutton:  Agreed the Board should have something set in place going forward.  Asked if the Board wished to make a motion or determine a particular course of action for the future, it should be discussed and voted upon.

Mr. Grant:  Did not believe an applicant should be made to come in twice for such an application as the one being presented tonight.  Moving forward anyone coming in for a Coastal Site Plan Review would also have to follow the regulations under Sec. 7.1 for a Site Plan, so the Board would have all the information and make a decision at that time.
 
Chairman Sutton:  Asked how this procedure would be communicated to the applicant.

Mr. Sulkis:  When the applicant comes in he would be advised as to what plans would be required.  This was the case until recently.  The Board  clarifying this matter will be a benefit to the staff.


Mr. Mead:  Asked who was processing the CAM reports now?


Mr. Sulkis:  Stephen is doing the CAM reports but the final form of what the Board sees is reviewed by the Director.  

Mr. Mead:  Asked if Stephen knows there were other plans with this application.

Mr. Sulkis: Stated Stephen knows that, but those are not his directions.  However, the Board is the higher authority.

Mr Sulkis:  Upon request, read Stephen Harris’ Administrative Summary of the CAM application to the Board.

Mr. Quish: Noted the Board had not received the Administrative Summary and requested that in the future the Board receive such information well in advance of the meeting, to which the Chair concurred and requested Mr. Sulkis confirm that the Board has a complete file on each application.  Mr. Sulkis agreed.


Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the Coastal Management Site Plan Review application.


Second:  By Mr. Mead.


Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant to adopt the procedures where the Coastal Site Plan Review   and the Site Plan Review are done at the same time.


Second:  By Mr. Panzella.


Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All members voted in favor.


Mr. Sulkis:  Asked to clarify the Board’s request  that when an applicant comes in for a Coastal Area Site Plan they have to submit the information for Sec. 5.12 and 7.1 of the regulations.
The Chair and Board members indicated that was correct.

E.
PUBLIC HEARING LEFT OPEN – EXTENDED TO CLOSE BY:  2/16/2016 






   EXPIRES:  4/21/2016

3.   553 WEST AVENUE - (ZONE DO-25) – Petition of Brian M. Stone, Esq., on behalf of Grillo Services LLC for Special Exception and Site Plan Review approval to construct a 3,300 SF office building and a 3,200 SF Quonset hut style storage building for the proposed use of recycling and processing for the sale of leaf, wood and natural materials into mulch compost soils and related products, and appurtenant sale of gravel, stone products and pavers, on Map 42, Block 335, Parcel 1, of which Kingdom Life Christian Church is the owner.


Chairman Sutton:  Announced SH Acoustics, who provided the peer review of Grillo Services Noise Assessment Report are present to discuss their report.


Mr. Sulkis:  Noted Steven Haas and David Legenhausen did the review.

Mr. Marlow recused himself, being associated with Kingdom Life Church and felt it was not appropriate for him to vote on this matter.
Steven Haas, SH Acoustics, LLC, 10 Higgins Drive, Milford, CT  06460 discussed the summary of his report, which basically determined that two pieces of primary equipment, the Tub Grinder and Screener associated with this property are the primary noise sources for stationary equipment.  The acoustic report by ATI determined a particular distance that these pieces of equipment would be required to be kept back in order to not be intrusive on the neighboring houses and other properties.  The results of their report, based on the State of CT DEEP noise regulations, is that the equipment in the distances that they determined would meet State requirements for control of noise and would be more quiet for the residential properties.
With regard to the Beaver Brook Trails, there are points along the trails that would exceed the State maximum requirements for control of noise.  The ATI report also proposed a particular type of barrier of screen walls which would have to be erected between the equipment and the trails.  He concurs with the need for the barrier in this particular location, so that the trails also meet the noise regulations of the State of CT.
He summarized that the report from ATI is accurate and correct.  However, it only addresses the two pieces of equipment.  It does not address any other miscellaneous equipment that would operate for this property, nor does it address the vehicles that would constantly be flowing in and out of this property passing through residential areas and other areas of noise sensitivity.  He is involved in a lot of projects with clients who are very concerned with landscape trucks, dump trucks and other types of commercial vehicles similar to what is being operated here.  There is often a need to upgrade house facades; windows, doors, etc. to be able to protect the homes from the noises that are emitted by trucks moving; loads shifting, accelerating, decelerating, etc., even in areas where you have a higher volume of noise, which is the case due to the proximity to I-95.  He finds that this particular aspect of the operation would need to have more careful consideration before it could be said that the entire operation as a whole would not be a noise problem for the neighbors in this vicinity.
Mr. Lutz:  If all the various noises in the area occurred simultaneously, what would be the effect?

Mr. Haas:  Depending on the relative level to the sound sources, there could be an accumulative effect that would exceed that the State’s noise level.  Based on the ambient noise levels of the highway, there should not be an accumulative effect.  The highway would dominate, or mask any noise from this equipment if it is located far enough away from these particular businesses.  If other operations are closer, they might have an accumulative effect.
Mr. Quish:  Is there a methodology or technology that could mitigate what could be foreseen as a potential problem, and could help make this amenable to the community?  He noted he was referring to the machinery, equipment, vehicular traffic, etc.
Mr. Haas:  Responded each noise producing factor would have to be considered separately to determine the impact it would have on the cumulative noise level.
Response by the Applicant:

Attorney Stone:  Stated he and his client just received the acoustical report today.  He asked his Carl Cascio, the acoustical engineer to discuss the truck traffic.  He prepared a graph today which has been submitted to SH Acoustics.
Carl Cascio, Acoustical Technologies, Waterford, CT:  Submitted a table of noise levels to the Board, which was stamped into the record.   He explained the information contained in his graph.  
The Chair asked Attorney Stone if he wanted to present anything further in response to the report from SH Acoustics.  Mr. Stone had nothing further to add.

Discussion:

Mr. Sulkis asked about the impulse readings and other data on the chart that Mr. Cascio presented, to which Mr. Cascio responded.  Mr Nichol had additional questions pertaining to the equipment noise information presented. 

Mr. Nichol:  The machinery being used in the same location  would be above the decible level and everyone would need to wear hearing protectors.

Mr. Cascio:  Explained how the noise level would work in this situation.  That is why the acoustic fence is in the design.
Mr. Quish:  Asked if SH Acoustics had seen Mr. Cascio’s chart and if they had seen the design for the barrier fence.
Mr. Stone:  SH Acoustics received the drawing of the fence at the same time the Board received the information, which was a few weeks ago.  The graph was emailed to SH today.

Mr. Quish:  Asked for Mr. Haas’ evaluation of the drawing of the barrier fence proposed for the noise 
Mr. Haas:  Responded that the configuration and construction of the barrier fence would reduce the noise levels  in the Beaver brook trails. 
He responded to Mr. Cascio’s chart, which he felt did not tell the whole picture of the particular level of intrusion of each piece of equipment.  He thought more information with regard to frequency content would be needed to determine whether the particular vehicle would be annoying to a particular property.
The Chair asked if the Applicant wish to respond:

Michael Grillo, owner, Grillo Services:  Responded to the noise levels.  Explained the materials that SH mentioned would be loaded into the trucks, which are powder like materials.  

Mr. Sulkis:  Asked about the holding bins that are noted on the site plan with landscape and rock products.  What materials are located in those bins?
Mr. Grillo:  Mulch, compost, soil, stone dust, three quarter and decorative gravels.  Typically 90% of that material is loaded into smaller landscape vehicles that do not make a lot of noise going in or out of the vehicles. 
Mr. Sutton:  Opened the hearing to the public. He read the procedure for speaking at the hearing.  He asked that the comments made at the January 5th hearing not be repeated as they are part of the record.
:  

Discussion as to whether the public discussion would be limited to the peer acoustical report just presented.  Mr. Sulkis noted the prior hearing had been left open and the Board did not limit what the public hearing was left open for.  He recommended that the public not speak on what was mentioned previously, but if they had something new to add to the record, they should be allowed to do so.
The Chair agreed with limiting the comments previously said and asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the application.  (No response).  Anyone to speak against the application:

Ron Monteforte:  7 Mickel Lane, Gloria Commons.   He saw Grillo’s operation.  He lives 600 feet from the applicant’s entrance.  Big mounds are unsightly.  He noted the high taxes he and his condominium pays.  His property’s value has 
been adversely affected and will continue to do so if this application is approved and if they move part of their current location to the new site in the future.
Dorothy Bateman, 632 Pope’s Island Road, Caswell Cove, Association President.  Has been receiving numerous complaints from residents regarding acrid odor.  Caswell Cove pays approximately $1million in taxes.  Residents have to endure the odors and cannot open windows, go to the pool, use decks, etc.  Would like to know times and frequency of the trucks and processing of materials. 
State Rep Kim Rose, 292 Naugatuck Avenue:  Happy that a business in Milford is looking to expand.  This is not the appropriate development for this residential area.  Zoning regulations are in place for specific reasons.  That is why properties are zoned differently in Milford.  This is a residential area.  Problems with truck traffic and odor.
James Trowbridge, Esq., 18 Audubon Close, representing the Audubon Manor Homeowners Condo Association.  He had submitted correspondence to the Board that has been included in the record.  Mr. Trowbridge cited MZR Sec. 1.1.1 regarding the protection of the character of existing built-up areas and the enhancement of the appearance of the community as a whole, as well as Sec. 7.3.1 as it pertains to Board approval of Special Exception applications.  Using this eight acre parcel in the DO-25 zone is totally inappropriate for the use.
Mark Kliger, Esq. 33 Audubon Close:  Distributed material to the Board.  Photos from the Grillo Services, LLC website, which included stills from the video on the website.  Suggested the Board view the website.  This is an industrial activity to be placed in a mostly residential community.  He went on to describe the two books he had  submitted for the record.
Clifford Mason, 1427 Naugatuck Avenue:  Referred to Sec. 7.3.1 Nature of the location, size intensity and site plan of the use… If the Board votes in favor of this Special Exception, he suggested the Board add conditions to the application.  He cited restrictions noted in Sec. 5.  Mr. Grillo has other options as to the expansion of his present facility, in the HDD zone and elsewhere.  Mr. Mason’s written material had been received prior to the meeting and was a part of the file.  
Joel Fairhurst, 28 Grinnell Street  Lives away from this area but still smells the odors.  The new location will be closer to him.

Joseph Bogdan, 3 Five Mile Post  Appreciates the independent sound review.  It is the first time the truck noise has been brought up.  The truck traffic still goes on in the No Truck Route.  Grillo trucks still go on that route.  Anyone can get experts to testify.  The true experts are the residents who live in the neighborhoods.
Rebuttal by the Applicant:
Mr. Stone:  asked for a 10 minute recess to review the material that has been submitted.

(The Board took a recess from 8:44 to 8:55 pm)
Michael Grillo:  Responded to some of the residents complaints.  The site at 1183 Naugatuck Avenue is an 18 acre site.  The new site will not be seen from West Avenue.  He described the area.  Explained the intent of the new location which is the headquarters for his company.  He addressed the fires that have taken place on the property.  Caswell Cove’s complaint of odor must be due to the sewage plant or elsewhere.  His products do not create that type of stench.  Violation by DEEP.  
LJ Grillo:  VP, Grillo Services:  Addressed Audubon Close’s comments. Diesel fumes would not be an issue.  Works in that area himself.  Gets the sewage treatment plant.  It is unfair to blame it all on Grillo.  Just had an inspection from DEEP which passed.   Noted the residents live near a sewage plant and tidal wetlands that emanate an odor at low tide.

Shawn Grillo, 29 Granville Ave.  He is an employee of Grillo and keeps his boat at Caswell Cove Marino.  There is putrid smell from the Caswell Cove Marina.  That location has the sewage odor. There is no evidence the odor comes from Grillo.  Made the argument about the diesel fuel odors that were mentioned.
Attorney Stone:  The area in question is not a residential zone.  It is a DO-25.  There are uses allowed in that zone that would have a much greater impact than the proposed application.  
Chairman Sutton:  Questions from the Board.

Attorney Stone:  Urged the Board to read the complaint submitted by Attorney Kliger that there is a sweet woody smell of mulch noted in the violations from DEEP and the Health Department, but there is no action to be taken and it does not rise to a nuisance level at all.  The acrid smell that was brought up by a previous speaker emanates from the sewer treatment plant. He believes this proves what his client has been saying.   
There were no additional questions from the Board. 
The Chair closed the public hearing.

Mr. Dolan:  Suggested the Board hold off discussing this application and possible vote until the next meeting.  

[Mr. Marlow reentered the meeting.]
F.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mr. Sutton:  Distributed a list of City Boards and Commissions and asked the members to review the information and report to him at the next meeting which commission to which they would like to be a P & Z liaison.
G.
REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
Mr. Grant:  Based on the decision to take Coastal Site Plan and Site Plan Review together, he will present to the Regulation  Subcommittee some wording that will tie the two regulations together and present them to the Board.
H. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  2/2/2016
Motion:  By Mr. Doland to approve.
Second:  By Mr. Grant.
Discussion:  None.
Vote:  All in favor to approve.
I.
CHAIR’S REPORT  - None
J.
STAFF REPORT -  None.
Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the Minutes as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Grant. 
Vote:  All in favor to adjourn.
The meeting adjourned at 9:20 a.m. The next Planning and Zoning meeting will be held on March 1, 2016.

Phyllis Leggett



Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk  
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